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Town of Berlin 

Historic District Commission 

July 2, 2025 – 5:30 PM 

Berlin Town Hall – Council Chambers 

 

 

1. Call to Order 

2. Agenda Adoption 

3. Approval of Minutes: June 4, 2025 

4. Case # HDC-7-2-25-15: 404 South Main Street – Requesting to turn a solarium into a sunroom 

5. Case # HDC-7-2-25-16: 17 Jefferson Street – Requesting new signage 

6. Case # HDC-7-2-25-17:  13 & 15 South Main Street – Requesting new signage 

7. Case # HDC-7-2-25-18: 2 Bay Street – Requesting new signage 

8. Case # HDC-7-2-25-19: 5 South Main Street – Request to replace five (5) windows, an exterior 

door, and painting trim 

9. Case # HDC-7-2-25-20: 6 Jefferson Street – Request to replace roof shingles and place wire 

inserts on existing ramp 

10. Comments from the Public 

11. Comments from the Staff 

12. Comments from the Commissioners 

13. Comments from the Chairman 

14. Adjournment 

 

 

 

 

 
Any persons with questions about the above-referenced meeting or any persons needing special accommodations should 

contact Kate Daub at 410-641-4002. Written materials in alternate formats for persons with disabilities are made available 

upon request. TTY users dial 7-1-1 in the State of Maryland. 
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Town of Berlin 
Historic District Commission 

Meeting Minutes 
Wednesday, June 4, 2025 

 
Chairman Bunting called the Historic District meeting to order on June 4, 2025, at 5:30 PM. Members 
present were Mary Moore, Brian Robertson, Carol Rose, and Laura Stearns. The absent member was John 
Holloway. Staff members in attendance included Town Administrator Mary Bohlen, Acting Planning 
Director Ryan Hardesty, and Special Projects Administrator Kate Daub. 

Chairman Bunting requested a motion to adopt the June 4, 2025, meeting agenda. Ms. Rose made a 
motion to approve the agenda, which Ms. Moore seconded, and the approval was unanimous. 

Next, Chairman Bunting sought a motion to approve the meeting minutes from May 7, 2025. Ms. Stearns 
made the motion, which was seconded by Ms. Moore and passed unanimously. 

The commission then moved on to the first agenda item, 6-2-25-11, concerning the property at 201 South 
Main Street, owned by Mr. Antonio Benito, who attended the meeting in person. He stated his intention to 
replace ten windows with colored windows. 

Before moving forward with the application, Ms. Rose expressed several concerns about the current 
condition of the property. She specifically questioned Mr. Benito about a red trailer that had been parked at 
the front of the property. Mr. Benito explained that he had since relocated the trailer to the driveway by 
positioning it behind a tree. However, Ms. Rose noted that the trailer remained visible from the road and 
emphasized that it had been a recurring issue. In response, Mr. Benito stated that he had moved the trailer 
after receiving a notice from the Planning and Zoning Office and clarified that it was being used for 
temporary storage. He added that the trailer would be removed once it was emptied, though he was unable 
to provide a specific timeline for its removal. 

Ms. Rose also raised concerns about unfinished painting on the house, which she noted had been part of a 
previously approved project tied to an earlier construction job. Mr. Benito disagreed, stating that the prior 
work did not include painting and that he had recently received a new notice regarding the issue. He 
indicated that he planned to apply for a permit to paint the house and noted that much of the property was 
obscured from public view by a century-old magnolia tree. 

Ms. Moore countered that the house was clearly visible from Main Street and stressed that, as stewards of 
the town’s historic district, the Commission is responsible for upholding aesthetic and maintenance 
standards. She added a personal note by referencing her familiarity with the house and underscoring its 
historical significance. 

In response, Mr. Benito stated that he does intend to paint the house, but only after replacing the windows, 
as that work would affect the window frames. He assured the Commission that the painting would be 
completed within the year and reaffirmed his commitment when asked for a clear timeline. 

Acting Planning and Zoning Director Ryan Hardesty noted that the town had recently received an 
anonymous complaint about the property’s condition, which prompted a code enforcement review. She 
explained that the trailer was given a 48-hour removal deadline, and Mr. Benito was issued a 30-day 
timeframe to address the chipping and peeling paint. Mr. Benito acknowledged the concerns and 
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expressed his deep appreciation for the home by stating that he was committed to its upkeep despite the 
financial challenges involved. In response, Ms. Moore recognized the difficulties but emphasized that 
owning a property within the historic district carries certain responsibilities and standards that must be 
upheld. 

Ms. Moore elaborated on the importance of visual cohesion along Main Street and noted that bold or 
unconventional colors could disrupt the uniformity and historic character of the district. She emphasized 
the importance of maintaining aesthetic consistency and urged Mr. Benito to fulfill his commitment to 
repainting the house. Ms. Hardesty added that the 30-day compliance period outlined in the notice could 
be extended, provided Mr. Benito demonstrated clear and genuine progress toward resolving the issues.  

The discussion turned to the timeline and logistics of window replacement. Mr. Benito assured the 
Commission that, once approved, Pella would schedule final measurements and then begin 
manufacturing the custom-sized windows, all of which would be made from vinyl. Since each window was 
unique to the house, he did not have a definitive timeline but explained that Pella would proceed as soon 
as approval was granted. 

The Commission asked for details regarding the features of the proposed replacement windows, with 
particular interest in whether mullions would be included. Mr. Benito responded that the new windows 
would closely resemble the existing ones in design but would be white, energy-efficient, and custom-built. 
He noted that he had not visited Pella’s Roanoke showroom, opting instead to work directly with a 
company representative who visited his home and provided initial measurements and product 
information. 

Chairman Bunting requested that Mr. Benito submit brochures or photographs to better illustrate the 
proposed window design for the Commission’s reference and records. Mr. Benito explained that, due to 
the custom nature of the windows, each measuring approximately 4 feet by 6 feet, there was no standard 
model to reference. However, he agreed to provide any available materials that could assist in the review. 
Ms. Stearns underscored the importance of maintaining stylistic consistency, particularly in a historic 
district, noting that even seemingly minor exterior elements can significantly affect the overall visual 
integrity of a property. 

The discussion continued with the Commission focusing on the architectural integrity of the home’s 
windows. Ms. Rose stated that even windows located in closets or less visible areas were exposed to the 
weather and could still affect the overall appearance and preservation of the house. Mr. Benito responded 
that, according to his consultation, the small window in the closet was in good condition and did not 
require replacement. He insisted that the priority was addressing the more prominent windows at the front 
and sides of the house, which were in visible and functional areas, such as the bedrooms. 

The Commission concluded its final deliberations on Mr. Benito’s application. Chairman Bunting clarified 
that the attic window was not included in the proposal and would remain unchanged. Ms. Moore 
acknowledged that the window installation could extend well beyond the timeline allotted for painting. In 
light of this, she suggested that Mr. Benito could begin scraping the house in preparation for painting, as a 
gesture of good faith toward both the Commission and the neighbors who had submitted complaints. 

Ms. Rose introduced a formal motion to approve Case No. 6-4-25-11, which permitted the replacement of 
ten windows with Pella-brand units at 201 South Main Street. She noted that the motion included two 
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conditions: Mr. Benito would return to the Commission to discuss paint color options, and he would 
provide documentation to the Planning Director confirming he had secured a painting contractor. She also 
clarified that the two attic-level windows and a small second-floor window were not included in the scope 
of replacement. Ms. Stearns seconded the motion, and it passed unanimously. 

The Commission then discussed the possibility of pre-approving white paint to eliminate the need for Mr. 
Benito to return for color approval. Following a brief discussion, Ms. Stearns introduced a separate motion 
to approve white as the paint color for 201 South Main Street, with the understanding that any deviation 
from this color would require a new application. Ms. Moore seconded the motion, which also passed 
unanimously. 

Chairman Bunting introduced Case No. 6-4-25-12, concerning 203 South Main Street. Property owner Mr. 
Gavin Bromell was present to represent the application. Mr. Bromell explained that he and his team 
intended to replace an outdated kitchen window with three Andersen 400 Series casement windows. He 
said the proposed replacements featured wood sashes and true divided lights in a cross pattern, designed 
to match the existing windows' architectural style. He emphasized that the new windows would increase 
natural light at the rear of the property while preserving the home's historic character. 

Commission members responded positively and expressed general agreement that the design and intent 
of the project were appropriate. Ms. Rose noted the importance of enhancing natural light at the back of 
the house and voiced her support for the casement windows with cross mullions, affirming that the design 
aligned well with the property’s existing features. Ms. Stearns praised the selection of Andersen 400 Series 
windows, calling them both high-quality and suitable for the historic nature of the neighborhood. Mr. 
Bromell confirmed that all three windows included cross-pattern detailing that was consistent with the 
design of those already located above the kitchen. 

Ms. Moore inquired whether the home would serve as Mr. Bromell’s permanent residence. Mr. Bromell 
responded that while he planned for it to become his primary home eventually, it would not serve as his 
full-time residence in the immediate future. Ms. Rose thanked him for his dedication to the property’s 
upkeep and remarked on how beautiful the area would look once surrounding homes were restored. 

Ms. Stearns made a motion to approve the window replacement as proposed in Case No. 6-4-25-12. Ms. 
Moore seconded the motion, and it was approved unanimously by the Commission. 

Before proceeding with the next case, Ms. Moore took a moment to address a safety concern about house 
numbers. She emphasized the critical importance of clearly visible address numbers on all homes, 
especially during emergencies when EMTs or fire personnel need to locate a residence quickly. Ideally, she 
said, these numbers should be prominently displayed on a gate, sidewalk, or mailbox. Ms. Hardesty added 
that, according to the fire marshal’s requirements, house numbers must be at least four inches tall. 

The next case concerned 104 North Main Street and was presented by Ms. Patrice Ottey. She explained 
that the request was for a new exterior business sign, intended to replace the existing one by removing the 
green border to better align with the branding of their new business, CounterClox. 

Ms. Ottey shared that three couples had partnered to launch the venture, aiming to create a space that 
embodies the spirit of Berlin. The restaurant will feature American-style cuisine, including pizza, burgers, 
and seafood, prepared by one of the partners, who brings over 30 years of experience in the restaurant 
industry. She added that the first-floor dining area will open first, followed in about two weeks by a second-
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floor speakeasy-style space. The upstairs area, she noted, is designed to be cozy and casual, well-suited 
for small parties and gatherings. 

Ms. Rose voiced her support for the concept but recused herself from the vote due to a close personal 
relationship with the applicants. She designated Mr. Robertson to vote in her place. 

The Commission agreed that the proposed signage was tasteful and well-suited to the location. Mr. 
Robertson made a motion to approve the sign as presented under case number 6-4-25-13, which Ms. 
Moore seconded. The motion passed unanimously. The Commission welcomed the new business and 
expressed enthusiasm for its upcoming opening. 

The next case, 6-4-25-14, involved Worcester Youth and Family Services, located at 124 North Main Street, 
and was presented by Executive Director Dr. Jennifer Leggour and Rachel Mitchell. Dr. Leggour introduced 
the proposal for a freestanding “free food pantry,” funded through a mini-grant from the Worcester County 
Health Department. She explained that the pantry would be accessible 24/7 and regularly stocked, offering 
support to anyone in need. 

Ms. Mitchell added that students from Worcester Technical High School would construct the pantry 
structure. She presented the commission with a revised application that included three potential 
placement options on the property: the rear parking lot adjacent to 124 North Main Street, the interior 
parking lot beside the building, and the back of the building itself. Ms. Mitchell asked the Commission for 
feedback on which location(s) might be acceptable. 

Ms. Rose expressed strong support for the initiative, underscoring the ongoing and very real need for food 
assistance in the community. She referenced the success of a similar pantry at her church, noting that it is 
frequently used, often during early morning hours. She also mentioned complementary community efforts, 
such as a nearby garden that provides fresh vegetables to those in need. 

Ms. Mitchell echoed these sentiments, noting that their organization receives 30 to 35 food-related calls 
each month. She emphasized the value of offering a discreet, self-service resource for individuals who may 
feel uncomfortable asking for help directly. 

Ms. Rose shared that a citizen had inquired about how the pantry would function during extreme heat. In 
response, Ms. Mitchell explained that the pantry would be restocked regularly and managed proactively. 
Dr. Leggour added that two of the proposed locations, options one and three, are well-shaded, which 
would help reduce concerns related to temperature. 

Ms. Rose expressed appreciation for the project’s sensitive design, noting that the pantry’s placement on 
the side of the building would help maintain privacy for individuals using it. She emphasized that dignity 
was key, as many people in need of food would prefer not to be seen or feel embarrassed when accessing 
assistance. Having the pantry tucked away, yet still reachable, made it both functional and respectful. 

Ms. Mitchell confirmed that the original plan had been to install the pantry where their existing free library 
stood along the front walkway. However, due to structural limitations and the preference for a freestanding 
unit, she said they had to revise the proposal. They hoped the new locations would better accommodate 
the pantry’s design and functionality. 

With support from the Commission, Ms. Rose made a motion to approve case number 6-4-25-14-A, 
accepting the revised application for the freestanding food pantry and granting approval for all three 
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proposed locations at the discretion of the organization. The motion was seconded by Mr. Robertson and 
passed unanimously. 

Following this, Chairman Bunting opened the floor to public and staff comments. Ms. Hardesty took the 
opportunity to make the commission aware that Ms. Chanita Lewis-Watson was hired as the town’s code 
enforcement officer, who started in the role on May 19, 2025. 

Following no further comments from the public, staff, or commission members, the meeting was 
adjourned at approximately 6:22 PM.  

Respectfully submitted, 

 
 
Kate Daub 
Special Projects Administrator 
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